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TOWN OF WOLFEBORO  
BUDGET COMMITTEE 

DRAFT MINUTES 
December 18, 2023 

 
 
 
 

I. Call To Order 
Chairman MacDonald opened the meeting at 6:00 pm at the Wolfeboro Public Library. 

  
Members Present:  John MacDonald, Chairman, Bob Tougher, Vice-Chairman, Bob Loughman, Brian Black, Bob 
Moholland, Paul O’Brien, Bobbi Boudman, Matt Plache, Members, Brian Deshaies, BOS Representative, Linda 
Murray, BOS Alternate Representative. 

 
Member Absent: Tom Bell, Member (excused). 

 
Staff Present:  Jim Pineo, Town Manager, Kathy Carpentier, Finance Director, Lee Ann Hendrickson, 
Administrative Assistant. 

 
II. Pledge of Allegiance 

The Committee participated in the pledge of allegiance. 
 

III. Public Comment 
Suzanne Ryan stated the Budget Committee will be discussing a letter to the NH DRA presented to the 
Committee by the BOS. She read page 9 of the audit as follows; “The unassigned fund balance drastically took a 
temporary decrease because of the Pop Whalen expansion project which was completed with an offsetting 
donation in the amount of $2,700,000 due to the Town on July 23, 2023. The check was dated 2023 and the funds 
were treated as a revenue; noting revenues are measurable and available (page 27), available and collectible for 
the current period or soon enough to pay the current liability typically sixty days after the fiscal year and defers 
any amount received by that date. In general, other revenues such as taxes are recognized when cash is received. 
This $2 million was not a revenue in 2022. Town Treasurer has custody of all monies belonging to the Town.” She 
questioned the Town Treasurer's role in accepting the checks. Referencing page 31, she read the following; 
“General Fund Deficit – the General Fund reports an unassigned deficit balance of $295,000 as of December 2022 
resulting from the Pop Whalen renovation which were anticipated to be funded through general obligation debt 
and private donations. The Town issued a debt related to this project during 2022 but did not receive any 
donation funds until July 2023. It is expected that the unassigned fund balance in the General Fund will be 
replenished as of December 31, 2023 if it was not used for the roads.” She asked if the $113,000 includes plowing 
money or is the money being added. 
 

IV. 2024 Budget  
Agencies 
Children Unlimited 
No representative present. 
 
John MacDonald confirmed that staff spoke with a representative from the agency. 
 
Lee Ann Hendrickson stated she exchanged several emails; noting Schelley Rondeau stated she would be 
in attendance at this evening’s meeting. 
 
It was moved by John MacDonald to decrease 01-44184-830 Children Unlimited, Inc. from $2,730 to $0. Bob 
Moholland seconded the motion. 
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Discussion of the motion: 
John MacDonald stated agencies have always been required to come before the Budget Committee to 
provide an opportunity to explain what they do and what they contribute to the community. He stated 
there were issues with notification to the agencies however, such has been corrected. He stated that if his 
motion passes that Children Unlimited will have an opportunity to again request funding. 
 
Roll call vote: Bobbi Boudman – no, Bob Tougher – yes, John MacDonald – yes, Bob Moholland – yes, Brian 
Black – yes, Matt Plache – yes, Bob Loughman – yes, Paul O’Brien – yes, Brian Deshaies - yes. The motion 
passed (8-1-0). 
 
Caregivers of Southern Carroll County 
Chris Rose reviewed the program and services provided. 
 
John MacDonald requested Ms. Rose to state the phone number of the agency. 
 
Chris Rose replied 569-6870. She read a letter of a client’s experience. 
 
Letter to NH Department of Revenue Administration 
 
It was moved by Bobbi Boudman to move review of the letter to the NH Department of Revenue 
Administration to the end of the agenda due to the number of members of the public present. Paul O’Brien 
seconded the motion. Roll call vote: Bobbi Boudman – yes, Bob Tougher – no, John MacDonald – no, Bob 
Moholland – no, Brian Black – yes, Matt Plache – no, Bob Loughman – yes, Paul O’Brien – yes, Brian 
Deshaies - yes. The motion passed (5-4-0). 
 
Warrant Articles 
Jim Pineo reviewed the following warrant articles; Port Wedeln Drainage Upgrade and Town Road 
Upgrades.  
 
Steve Randall reviewed the proposed improvements included in the Town Road upgrades. 
 
Jim Pineo reviewed the Police Vehicle Replacement warrant article. 
 
Mark Livie stated the Department lost one vehicle last year and two this year due to undercarriage 
corrosion; noting the Department is down to 9 vehicles currently. He stated the purchase would be a 
hybrid Explorer. 
 
Paul O’Brien asked if the request is a need, want, or desire. 
 
Mark Livie replied need; noting there are nine vehicles in the fleet, four of which have over 100,000 miles. 
 
Bob Loughman confirmed the cost ($74,000) includes the vehicle being completely outfitted. 
 
Matt Plache requested the breakdown of the make of the vehicles. 
 
Mark Livie replied 9 Explorers. 
 
Brian Deshaies questioned the cost between the hybrid and regular vehicle and the advantages of one 
over the other. 
 
Mark Livie stated the hybrid costs $4,000 more and noted the gas powered vehicles are faster. 
 
John MacDonald questioned the need for 10 cruisers. 
 
Mark Livie stated that is what is believed the operation should be. 
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John MacDonald questioned why a cruiser is driving from Alton in the mornings. 
 
Mark Livie stated such is a contract with the Police Commissioners; noting it is in the MOU. 
 
John MacDonald questioned why a cruiser would be seen in Brookfield. 
 
Mark Livie stated if an officer works a midnight shift and the request is approved, an officer is allowed to 
take a vehicle home. 
 
John MacDonald asked if any other officer is allowed to bring home a cruiser. 
 
Mark Livie stated it all depends on the turnaround and if the request is approved. 
 
John MacDonald questioned the company that provided the quote for the cruiser. 
 
Mark Livie replied McFarley Ford. 
 
Jim Pineo reviewed the following warrant articles; Library Landscaping (reauthorization), Library Solar, 
Public Works Vehicles & Equipment Replacement Capital Reserve Fund, Building Maintenance Capital 
Reserve Fund, Water Resources Non-Capital Reserve Funding, and Abenaki Ski Area Capital Reserve 
Funding. 

 
Paul O’Brien asked if there is a spending plan for 2024 if the warrant article passes. 
 
Chuck Smith stated the funds are for the purchase of a groomer. 
 
Jim Pineo stated there are no funds expected to be used in 2024; noting the funds are being collected for 
the purchase of a groomer. 
 
Chuck Smith provided a list of intended capital expenses to Mr. O’Brien. 
 
Jim Pineo reviewed the Tree Removal & Replacement Expendable Trust Fund warrant article.  
 
Matt Plache questioned the outcome of the trees following removal. 
 
Steve Randall stated the logs are not cut and split and the Department has been speaking with the 
Warmth and More Fund. He stated the Department does not have the resources to process the wood; 
noting he is looking into alternatives. 
 
Bobbi Boudman questioned the amount of funds being held back for replanting. 
 
Steve Randall replied $35,000; noting he anticipates planting a dozen trees next year. He referenced the 
tree study that was conducted by Bartlett Tree. He reviewed the process of tree removal on scenic roads. 
 
Jim Pineo reviewed the following warrant articles; Municipal Electric Bucket Truck Replacement, 
Maplewood and Highland Terrace Water Main Installation, Wastewater Treatment Plant Capital Reserve 
Fund. 
 
John MacDonald questioned the balance of the Wastewater Treatment Plan Capital Reserve Fund. 
 
Kathy Carpentier replied $7,000 after this year’s commitments. 
 
John MacDonald questioned the life expectancy of the plant prior to the replacement of such. 
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Jim Pineo replied within five years. He stated the Basis of Design report noted a project cost of $12 million; 
noting that project was reviewed by the engineering firm to cut the project back to a bare minimum 
rehabilitation project. He stated the engineers cut the cost of the project back to $6.5 million however, at 
that cost the project was no longer eligible for the State Revolving Loan Fund and loan forgiveness. He 
stated the BOS has decisions to make relative to the project. 
 
John MacDonald asked if the project would increase the Town’s capacity. 
 
Jim Pineo stated he does not believe so. 
 
Jim Pineo reviewed the South Main Street Center Street to Smith River Bridge Sewer Engineering warrant 
article. 

 
Paul O’Brien questioned the route of the project. 
 
Steve Randall replied Pickering Corner to Downtown at the bridge. He stated the engineering for the 
water line is 90% completed; noting such would go out to bid in January 2024. He stated construction is 
expected for 2025. 
 
Jim Pineo stated he is hoping the Town will receive 50% loan forgiveness for the project. He reviewed the 
Parks & Recreation Tractor Purchase warrant article.  
 
John MacDonald asked why a tractor is necessary to move snow at the site. 

 
Beau Betz stated the pitch of the roof (ice rink) is different from the previous roof. He stated there was a 
tremendous amount of snow that came off the roof last year; noting the snow came off the roof and fell 
into the parking spaces that line the building; noting parking is crucial to both Abenaki and Pop Whalen. 
He stated had cars been in those parking spaces where the snow fell from the roof there would have 
been tremendous damage to the vehicles. He stated staff will be diligent to block off the spaces this year 
when there is a heavy load on the roof. 
 
Paul O’Brien confirmed there are no snow guards on the roof. 
 
Jim Pineo stated the Town is in consultation regarding such. 
 
Beau Betz reviewed the emergency exits. 
 
Bobbi Boudman questioned the equipment currently being used for cemetery and other work. 
 
Beau Betz stated the Department has had to rent equipment or borrow equipment from Public Works; 
noting such can be problematic when the equipment is not available. 
 
Bobbi Boudman asked if additional staff would be required to run the tractor. 
 
Beau Betz replied no. He stated the Department has one dump truck that they currently use to snowplow 
the parking lot. He reviewed other uses for the tractor and noted the purchase does not include a trailer. 
 
John MacDonald asked Mr. Randall if the Public Works Department could save the Town $90,000 and 
plow/move the snow at the facility. He stated he is hoping the Departments could share equipment. 
 
Steve Randall stated the Departments do share equipment and stated his Department could assist by 
pushing back the snow; noting that his Department may not be able to assist during a storm. He stated 
the existing tractor for his Department is 23 years old and will be retired next year. 
 
Paul O’Brien asked if the Department was asked for a lease price for the tractor. 
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Bob Moholland questioned the size of the tractor. 
 
Steve Randall replied 65 HP, 72” bucket, Kubota including a set of forks, york rakes, and snowblower. He 
stated the Kubota dealer is eager to work with the Town. He stated the Parks and Recreation Department 
has researched a lease purchase option.  
 
Bob Moholland recommended contacting Coyote. 
 
Bobbi Boudman questioned the impact to the life of the tractor if it is being driven to the beaches. 
 
Steve Randall recommended the tractor be trailered; noting the Town has a trailer that would hold the 
tractor. 
 
Brian Deshaies stated he made a suggestion at a BOS meeting that the town does a $50,000 capital 
reserve fund for one year and then purchase the equipment the second year.  
 
Brian Black confirmed there is no other vehicle/equipment available in other Town departments. 
 
Paul O’Brien stated he was of the understanding that there was no one available to help the Department. 
He disagreed with Mr. Deshaies to wait another year. 
 
Steve Randall stated that currently, the Highway Department pushes back the snow after storm events 
however, if there is an emergency such as the zamboni exit being blocked, his Department may be tied up 
and unable to assist. 
 
Bob Tougher stated the BOS recommended the purchase of the equipment 3-2; noting a split vote. He 
questioned whether 25% of the cost could be owned by the Pop Whalen Enterprise Fund. 
 
Beau Betz stated the Department identified the need for the tractor last year. 
 
Brian Deshaies asked if the purchase was included in the CIP. 
 
Bob Loughman replied no. 
 
Bob Tougher stated initial discussions were under $100,000. 
 
Jim Pineo stated the equipment purchase was introduced last year however, the request was pulled back 
to evaluate whether or not there could be sharing between the Department of Public Works and Parks 
and Recreation. He stated it was determined that the volume of usage by each Department required two 
distinct tractors. 
 
John MacDonald asked if a larger percentage of the cost could be paid for by the Pop Whalen Enterprise 
Fund. He stated he will not support the article as currently written. 

 
Jim Pineo stated he could present the request to the BOS and requested a vote from the Budget 
Committee regarding such. 
 
It was moved by John MacDonald to not accept the current language of the Parks & Recreation Tractor 
Purchase warrant article. Matt Plache seconded the motion. 
 
Discussion of the motion: 
Bob Tougher stated he is willing to accept the current language however, hopes the BOS will review the 
matter. He recommended reducing the amount. 
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Jim Pineo stated he would take it back to the BOS however, requested specificity from the Committee 
that the warrant article is being sent back to the BOS for reconsideration with the recommendation that a 
portion of the purchase be allocated to the Enterprise Fund. 
 
John MacDonald withdrew his motion. Matt Plache withdrew his second. 
 
It was moved by John MacDonald to send back the Parks & Recreation Tractor Purchase Warrant Article to 
the BOS for consideration of assigning a minimum of 40% to the Pop Whalen Enterprise Fund. Paul O’Brien 
seconded the motion. 
 
Discussion of the motion: 
Brian Black asked if it is being anticipated that the use of the tractor would be utilized at least 40% by Pop 
Whalen and 60% by Parks and Recreation. 
 
The Committee discussed the usage of the tractor. 
 
Bob Loughman asked Mr. MacDonald to consider a minimum of 25% rather than 40%. 
 
John MacDonald stated he would not change his motion. 
 
Paul O’Brien stated the Pop Whalen Enterprise Fund in no way is showing a surplus even with 87% of the 
debt for the ice arena build being carried by the general taxpayers. He stated there is no way this is going 
to be paid for other than by general taxation however, he is fully supportive of the concept that costs are 
assigned where they are incurred. 

 
Roll call vote: Bobbi Boudman – yes, Bob Tougher – yes, John MacDonald – yes, Bob Moholland – yes, Brian 
Black – yes, Matt Plache – yes, Bob Loughman – yes, Paul O’Brien – yes, Brian Deshaies - yes. The motion 
passed (9-0-0). 
 
Jim Pineo reviewed the Used Ambulance Purchase (such is being considered by the BOS on December 
20), Historical Society Lease (nonfinancial), Pump Station Reauthorization, and Jockey Cove Engineering 
(such is being considered by the BOS on December 20) warrant articles. 
 
Revisit Items 
Emergency Management 
Jim Pineo stated the BOS approved $2,700 to update the Town’s Emergency Operations plan and stated 
the BOS is considering the lease purchase for the portable radios on December 20.  
 
It was moved by Bob Tougher to increase 01-42900-380 Outside Services from $0 to $2,700. Paul O’Brien 
seconded the motion. All members voted in favor. The motion passed (9-0-0). 

 
Highway Department Tractor 
Jim Pineo stated he does not recommend a lease purchase associated with such. He stated over the term 
of the lease there was an additional cost of $18,000 to lease the equipment. He reviewed the cost of a 5-
year lease, unit price, and interest rates. 
 
Library Water & Sewer 
Alison Rutley noted the following adjustments to such; $641 for water and $854 for sewer for 2024. She 
noted such is a three-year average. 
 
It was moved by Bob Tougher to decrease 01-45500-412 Water from $1,241 to $641. Bob Moholland 
seconded the motion. All members voted in favor. The motion passed (9-0-0). 
 
It was moved by Paul O’Brien to increase 01-45500-413 Sewer from $682 to $854. Bob Tougher seconded the 
motion. All members voted in favor. The motion passed (9-0-0). 
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Bob Tougher confirmed the rates reflect the most recent rate increases. 
 

V. Other Business  
Letter to NH Department of Revenue Administration 
Jim Pineo stated the BOS held a meeting this afternoon regarding the overexpenditure of the 2023 budget. He 
stated when the Pop Whalen project was passed by the voters there was an initial operating Memorandum of 
Understanding which contemplated architectural and engineering services. He stated following the passing of 
the warrant article the Town had to quickly transition into a construction MOU and methodology in which the 
funds would come into the Town as a result of the warrant article passing. He stated when the warrant article 
was developed there should have been language that reflected when the funds would be coming into the 
Town of Wolfeboro; noting such was a simple oversight that took place. He stated as the project moved 
forward a working MOU was developed; noting such outlined when the funds would come in. He stated the 
BOS motioned to sign the letter to the NH DRA and also discussed a letter to the general population to explain 
what took place. He asked that the Budget Committee consider signing the letter to the NH DRA for the 
overexpenditure of the 2023 budget if required and noted the Town has collected $2.19 million of the $2.7 
million from the Friends of Pop Whalen. He stated there is a shortfall of $113,000 that has not yet been 
identified. 
 
The Committee reviewed the letter to the NH DRA, dated December 14, 2023. 
 
Bob Loughman questioned whether Town Counsel has provided an opinion regarding the letter. 
 
Jim Pineo stated he received such today; noting Town Counsel stated the letter is consistent with RSA 32:11. 
He stated Town Counsel noted that he was not able to find any definitive case law relative to the matter. 
 
Bob Tougher stated Town Counsel could not find anything that would prevent the Select Board from drawing 
the money from the Electric Enterprise Fund and described an exception to DRA approval because of a 
sudden or unexpected emergency in that the Select Board can authorize the transfer of funds from the 
Electric Fund to address the situation. 
 
Paul O’Brien asked what will be done differently in the future. 
 
Jim Pineo stated the Town will not utilize the fund balance for warrant articles based on the timing associated 
with the audit report. He stated in the future there will be more definition to MOUs and identify within the 
warrant article when donated funds would be due. 
 
Paul O’Brien reviewed the facts of the situation as he understands them. 
 
Bobbi Boudman expressed concern for moving forward with the balance of $568,000 that the Town is still 
owed and asked where such is being accounted for. 
 
Kathy Carpentier stated the BOS provided a one-year extension for the remaining balance however, the Town 
is receiving payments as they are received by the Friends of Pop Whalen. 
 
Bobbi Boudman asked if the Town is still showing $568,000 more than what the Town has. 
 
Kathy Carpentier replied no. 
 
Bobbi Boudman asked where the shortfall of $568,000 is being accounted for. He asked if the Budget 
Committee reviews the MS-535 prior to the BOS signing such. 
 
John MacDonald replied no. 
 
Bobbi Boudman questioned whether the Committee should review such. 
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Kathy Carpentier stated the MS-535 is prepared by the auditor following the completion of the audit; noting 
the report indicates what occurred in the previous year. 
 
Bob Tougher confirmed that all the information is represented on the MS-737 which is signed by all of the 
Budget Committee members. 
 
Bob Moholland stated the Town should have ensured that the Friends of Pop Whalen had the $2.7 million; 
noting the Town forced the Railroad Museum to raise their funds prior. 
 
Matt Plache confirmed the shortfall of $113,000 is included in the request to overexpend the budget by 
$175,000. He stated the letter does not articulate what the emergency is. 
 
The Committee discussed paying back the Electric Enterprise Fund; noting a reduction in the payment from 
the Administrative Cost Allocation is proposed. 
 
Jim Pineo stated the spending freeze remains in place and believes a large majority of the $113,000 will be paid 
from the 2023 budget. 
 
Bobbi Boudman stated she appreciates including a mea culpa in the letter; noting she feels such is important. 
 
Paul O’Brien stated the Treasurer’s report is showing a balance of approximately $1.7 million of cash on hand. 
 
Kathy Carpentier stated the Town has an investment account as well. 
 
Paul O’Brien stated the Town has to be 10% of the General Fund as a guideline and believes the Town may be 
at the guideline by the end of the year. 
 
It was moved by Bob Loughman that the Budget Committee sign the letter to the NH DRA as written, dated 
December 14, 2023. Bob Tougher seconded the motion. 
 
Discussion of the motion: 
Bobbi Boudman asked if there will be a public meeting scheduled held by the BOS to allow for the public to 
ask questions. 
 
Linda Murray replied no. She stated the BOS discussed writing a statement that would be read at a BOS 
meeting and the statement would be published. She stated she and the other Selectmen would speak to 
anyone regarding the matter. 
 
Brian Deshaies stated he would think the Budget Committee would want to be part of that because 
everybody missed the error. 
 
John MacDonald stated the Town pays attorneys a lot of money to review documents and the Budget 
Committee is not going to take responsibility for the error. 
 
Bobbi Boudman stated the Budget Committee is taking responsibility by signing the document. 
 
John MacDonald stated he is signing the letter because it is the right thing to do. He stated a mistake was 
made and it needs to be done for the community. 
 
Linda Murray stated the Committee is signing the letter because that is the process; noting by Statute the 
Committee has to sign it (there has to be a majority vote of the Committee). 
 
John MacDonald requested the BOS in the future come to the Budget Committee and inform them of what 
the BOS are doing. He stated the Committee did not know anything about the issue and that is why the 
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Budget Committee should not take any responsibility for it. He stated the Budget Committee was not aware 
of anything that was happening. 
 
Linda Murray stated she does not believe the Budget Committee holds any responsibility and believes the 
issue lies within the authority of the BOS; noting the BOS came to the Committee because they had to and 
that it was their responsibility to do so. 
 
Paul O’Brien stated the Town found out about the issue when the audit was released and noted there needs 
to be more connectivity within the organization.  
 
The Committee agreed that the signatures would reflect today’s date despite the letter being dated 
December 14. 
 
Roll call vote: Bobbi Boudman – yes, Bob Tougher – yes, John MacDonald – yes, Bob Moholland – yes, Brian 
Black – yes, Matt Plache – yes, Bob Loughman – yes, Paul O’Brien – yes, Brian Deshaies - abstain. The motion 
passed (8-0-1). 
 
It was moved by Paul O’Brien to include the Grant Award Letter dated June 1, 2022, the letter from NH DRA 
dated December 15, 2023 the BOS and Budget Committee’s letter to NH DRA, dated December 14, 2023, and the 
copy of the MS-434R to the December 18, 2023 minutes. Matt Plache seconded the motion. Roll call vote: Bobbi 
Boudman – yes, Bob Tougher – yes, John MacDonald – yes, Bob Moholland – yes, Brian Black – yes, Matt Plache 
– yes, Bob Loughman – yes, Paul O’Brien – yes, Brian Deshaies - yes. The motion passed (9-0-0). 

 
VI. Approval of Minutes 

November 29, 2023 
 
It was moved by Bob Loughman to approve the November 29, 2023 Budget Committee minutes as submitted. 
Bob Moholland seconded the motion. Bob Tougher, John MacDonald, Bob Moholland, Brian Black, Matt Plache, 
Bob Loughman, Paul O’Brien, Brian Deshaies voted in favor. Bobbi Boudman abstained. The motion passed (8-0-
1). 

 
November 30, 2023 
 
It was moved by Bob Loughman to approve the November 30, 2023 Budget Committee minutes as submitted. 
Paul O’Brien seconded the motion. Bob Tougher, John MacDonald, Bob Moholland, Brian Black, Matt Plache, 
Bob Loughman, Paul O’Brien, Brian Deshaies voted in favor. Bobbi Boudman abstained. The motion passed (8-0-
1). 

 
VII. Public Comment 

None. 
 

VIII. Adjournment 
 

It was moved by Paul O’Brien to adjourn the December 18, 2023 Budget Committee meeting. Bob Loughman 
seconded the motion. All members voted in favor. The motion passed. 
 
 

Next Budget Committee meeting is scheduled for December 28, 2023 at 6:00 PM at the Wolfeboro Public 
Library. 

 
There being no further business before the Committee, the meeting adjourned at 8:35 PM. 

 
Respectfully Submitted, 

Lee Ann Hendrickson 
Lee Ann Hendrickson 
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